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Friday, February 13, 2015

Report to the University System of Maryland (USM) Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan

Thank you Mr. Chairman.  Welcome all to our first Board of Regents meeting of 2015.  

Let me begin my report today by thanking our host this morning, Bowie State University (BSU) and President Mickey Burnim.  

How appropriate that the first BOR meeting of 2015 is on this campus! Throughout 2015, BSU will be enjoying a celebration that has been 150 years in the making:  The Bowie State University Sesquicentennial.  BSU has come a long way from a school in Baltimore City created to educate African Americans as teachers to the major comprehensive university it is today, with many points of pride, including:

· Home to the Center for Cyber Security and Emerging Technologies and recognized as a “National Center of Excellence” by the National Security Agency and Department of Homeland Security.

· One of only six national Model Institutions for Excellence in STEM education.
· And recently listed in the top tier of America’s HBCUs.
Several of us had the opportunity to participate in the opening celebration for the sesquicentennial, held at the Reginald Lewis Museum of Maryland African American History and Culture, and what a grand event it was. 

Mickey, congratulations to you and the entire BSU “family” for organizing this special year where the institution has the opportunity to both look back with pride over its accomplishments and contemplate what future advances are in the offing. 

While it has only been two months since our last meeting, I have to say it has been a remarkably packed two months:

· There have been significant budget developments since our last full meeting, with the previous administration making an unexpectedly large cut, $40.3 million, to our current (FY 15) budget and the new administration submitting a challenging budget proposal for the USM.

· I will speak more fully to the budget issues in just a moment.
· This is also our first full board meeting since Bob Caret was announced as Chancellor-designee.  

· As I noted in my legislative testimony earlier this month, both the system and the state are extremely fortunate that Bob Caret accepted this position.  

· He knows higher education, he knows Maryland, and he has had a positive impact on every institution he has led. 

· On a sad note, this is also our first meeting since Maravene Loeschke stepped down as President of Towson University (TU) due to health concerns.

· We are fortunate to have Tim Chandler to serve as interim president during this period of transition. 

· And, we are all just coming to grips with Jonathan Gibralter’s decision to step down this June as president of Frostburg State University (FSU) and assume the presidency of Wells College. 

· We’ll have an opportunity to celebrate Jonathan’s outstanding service to FSU, USM, and the state in the coming months.

· But let me just say on this occasion, Jonathan, we thank you for your exemplary leadership and wish you the very best in your new position.
We will start searches for permanent presidents at TU and FSU in the near future.  Let me note that the Coppin State University (CSU) presidential search committee, under the excellent leadership of Michael Cryor, is hard at work with a goal of having the new president named before Mort Neufville steps down on June 30. 

Several members of USM leadership have received significant honors since our December meeting:

· Salisbury University (SU) President Janet Dudley-Eshbach was named to the Daily Record’s list of the most influential Marylanders. 

· University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science (UMCES) President Donald Boesch was named “Admiral of the Chesapeake” by outgoing Governor Martin O’Malley. 

· The Admiral of the Chesapeake is the highest honor the governor can bestow on a person for their environmental contributions.

· And Regent Norm Augustine added another honor to his nearly infinite list when he was inducted into the U.S. News & World Report STEM Leadership Hall of Fame.

Let me also note some impressive awards to our institutions: 

· The online version of the University of Baltimore (UB) / Towson MBA made U.S. News & World Report’s list of 2015 Best Online MBA Programs evaluation. 

· University of Maryland University College (UMUC) swept the 2014 Awards of Excellence from the University Professional & Continuing Education Association:  

· Outstanding Faculty Member, Professor Inez Giles;

· Outstanding Continuing Education Student, Gita Saleh who is pursuing a master’s in biotechnology;

· And the Carnegie Corporation Partnership Award for using innovative learning strategies to improve retention in undergraduate STEM courses. 

One final note of interest, the University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC) will host a conversation with U.S. Secretary of Education Arne Duncan on February 18, 2015.  Secretary Duncan will highlight our nation’s educational progress, provide special focus on education in Maryland, and stress the importance of ensuring that every student has the opportunity to succeed.

Let me turn to three critically important items for USM. 

First, as you know, Norm Augustine was asked by President Miller and Speaker Busch to chair a Commission, henceforth and forevermore known as the Augustine Commission, charged to assess Maryland’s business competitiveness and to provide recommendations aimed at making Maryland a model of best practice for the knowledge economy.  

Norm presented the Commission’s first wave of recommendations to a packed audience in Annapolis yesterday.  His report was very well received and will result in five bills being introduced by the President and Speaker in this session.  

One of these bills calls for reorganizing DBED and TEDCO and the economic development programs between the agencies under a new structure headed by a Secretary of Commerce. 

Another bill calls for the creation of a task force to study how to improve the ability of higher education institutions and faculty to participate in technology transfer activities. 

I want to thank Norm for his extraordinary leadership of the commission, for inviting me and others to make recommendations to it, and for including so many of our suggestions in the final report.  Norm, would you like to say a few words?

Next, we are preparing for a $100 million bond issue. When we do this, we must get a credit rating from the rating agencies in New York.  As you know, USM is one of only 12 public institutions to have a AA+ rating.  I’m pleased to report that all three rating agencies, Fitch, Moody’s and S&P sustained our AA+ rating.  Moody’s and Fitch’s did so with a so-called “stable outlook.”  S&P, however, gave us a “negative” outlook.

While S&P noted USM’s “Strong governance and management…historically strong support from the state…good revenue diversity… and positive full-accrual based financial operating performance,” they also noted, “USM’s flat enrollment, the narrowing of our margins, the magnitude of the unexpected budget cut and decline in state support.”

Overall, this is very good news.  To maintain AA+ from all three agencies at a time when all of higher education as an enterprise is on “negative watch” by the rating agencies is quite an accomplishment.  By contrast, I note that the University of California and the University of Kansas were just downgraded and lost its AA+ rating.

Finally, I want to give an update on our budget and legislation being introduced in Annapolis that impact USM.  Vice Chancellor for Administration and Finance Joe Vivona will have a brief presentation in a few moments profiling our budget situation in greater detail, but very quickly let me outline where we stand.

To do so I need to start with an action that took place just prior to the convening of the new legislature and the inauguration of Governor Larry Hogan.  In early January, then-governor Martin O’Malley made a distressingly large cut to the USM’s current (FY 2015) budget of more than $40 million, or about five times what we had been told to expect.  Clearly, a cut of this magnitude required the USM to take some difficult steps.  Our campuses have implemented hiring freezes, put salary increases on hold, delayed facility renewal projects, and at College Park implemented a furlough plan.  In addition, four USM campuses—University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP), TU, FSU, and SU—implemented modest mid-year tuition increases of 2 percent.  

Shortly after his inauguration, Governor Hogan submitted a budget proposal for FY 2016.  

The Governor has proposed $1.219 billion in General Funds for the USM, including a modest 5 percent increase in tuition.  This represents an increase of $15.4 million—or 1.3 percent—over the USM’s reduced FY15 budget level. 

Let me hasten to add that the state has a serious fiscal challenge and USM must do its part in addressing this challenge.  We support Gov. Hogan’s efforts to get the state’s fiscal house in order.  

However, this budget presents us with real challenges.  First and foremost, our hard working faculty and staff are being asked to make a significant sacrifice.  The 2 percent COLA awarded to all state employees on January 1 of this year will be rescinded on July 1.  And the 2.5 percent merit pool planned for FY 16 has been eliminated.  The budget contains no funding for any enhancements.  This means that efforts to significantly increase enrollment, grow STEM enrollments, expand in-demand programs, and boost economic and workforce development efforts will have to be put on hold.
As I just noted, the Governor’s proposed FY 16 budget for USM includes a $15.4 million increase in General Fund support but this is an increase over the budget that just got cut by $40.3.  It also includes a 5 percent increase in full-time resident tuition.  

However, as Joe will illustrate in just a moment, our mandatory costs in FY 16 increase by $86 million.  These include higher benefits costs, new facilities coming on line, increased financial aid costs, required IT upgrades, increases in utilities rates across the system, the costs of federal Title IX requirements, and other items.

So the reality is, after everything is taken into account, the USM is facing a $47 million shortfall in our proposed FY 2016 budget, which we must and will deal with.  Filling this gap will require a systemwide hiring freeze, the elimination of positions, larger class sizes, increased staff and faculty workload, greater use of adjunct faculty, postponing many much needed facility renovations and other reductions in service.  

Chairman Shea joined me in presenting USM’s budget to both House and Senate oversight committees.  We had a positive reception from both chambers.  We made an impassioned plea to the Governor and to the oversight committees for special consideration should a supplemental budget be submitted this session, so that we can continue our impressive contributions to workforce and economic development and the state’s 55 percent college completion goal. 

After Joe’s budget discussion, Vice Chancellor for Government Relations PJ Hogan will summarize the legislative bills of interest to USM. 

Mr. Chairman . . . this concludes my report. I would be happy to respond to any questions the Regents may have.
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